
 

 

 

 

Dates to remember: 

09/19/18 First day of school                

10/11/18 –10/12/18 In Service, no 

school 

10/13/18 Policy Council Training 

and first Meeting 8am-3pm 

10/18/18-10/19/18 Family Event 

Pumpkin Patch 

10/26/18 In Service, no school 

11/12/18 Veterans Day, no 

school 

11/16/18 In Service, no school 

11/22 &11/23/18 Thanksgiving 

Holiday, no school                                 

12/23/18 - 12/24/18 In Service 

and Christmas, No School 

1/1/19 New Years Day, no 

school 

1/7/19 Father Involvement 

1/21/19 Martin Luther King Jr. 

Day, no school 

1/25/19 In Service, no school 

2/18/19 President’s Day, no 

school 

2/22/19 In Service, no school 

3/20/19 Gilbert House Family 

Night 

 

 

 

 

 

3/29/19 In Service, No school   

4/01/19 In Service, no school 

4/26/19 In Service, no school  

5/24/19 In Service, no school 

5/27/19 Memorial Day, no school 

6/28/19 In Service, no school 

7/4/19 Independence Day 

7/26/19 In Service, no school 

8/23/19 In Service, no school 

8/28/19 Last day of school 

Reminder: Closures subject to 

change due to inclement weath-

er or other circumstances.  

 

*Several of our In Service days 

are on Fridays and will not impact 

the Combo classrooms which run 

Monday-Thursday. 

  

EHS Full Day Full Year  
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MID-WILLAMETTE VALLEY COMMUNITY ACTION 
AGENCY, INC.   

OUR VISION 

 All people are respected for their infinite worth and are 
supported to envision and reach a positive future   

OUR MISSION  

 Empowering people to change their lives and exit pov-
erty by providing vital services and community leader-
ship    

OUR VALUES   

 Accountability-We approach our mission holistically 
with an openness to change.  

 Collaboration-We develop and work in partnerships in 
our communities with clients, volunteers and staff.  

 Compassion-We act with compassion for all people.  

 Excellence-We provide creative leadership and high 
quality, effective services based on best practices.  

 Inclusiveness-We act with integrity and respect the 
dignity and equality of every person.  

 Self-Determination-We promote organizational and 
individual empowerment.  

 Social Justice-We are advocates for low-income peo-
ple and strive to reduce poverty.  

 Stewardship-We use funds entrusted to us wisely and 
resourcefully to further our mission.  

 Teamwork -We value all mem-
bers of the staff.  We support 
them in their contributions to 
our organizational goals.  We 
encourage and support them in 
their personal growth.  

Head Start Leadership 
(503)581-1152 Fax (503)581-3012 

Director……...…………………...Eva Pignotti  

Operations Manager…………....Debra Devine 

EHS Program Manager …….....Wendy Barrows 

Health Manager..………………...Maarja Trujillo    

Inclusion and Support Specialist..Ashley Tiegen-Tracy 

Transportation Supervisor……....Duane Berry  

Family Services Specialist ……....Kyle Miller 

Nutrition Specialist ……………....Natalie Bratton  
    
  

People in my Child’s Classroom 
 

Teacher:____________________________ 

 

 Teacher ____________________________ 

 

Cook:_______________________________ 

 

Bus Driver:___________________________ 

  

Regional TRS:________________________ 



 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture prohibits discrimina-

tion against its customers, employees, and applicants for 

employment on the bases of race, color, national origin, 

age, disability, sex, gender identity, religion, reprisal, and 

where applicable political beliefs, marital status, familial or 

parental status, sexual orientation, or all or part of an indi-

vidual’s income is derived from any public assistance pro-

gram, or protected genetic information in employment or in 

any program or activity conducted or funded by the De-

partment. (Not all prohibited bases will apply to all pro-

grams and/or employment activities.) 

If you wish to file a Civil Rights program complaint of dis-

crimination, complete the USDA Program Discrimination 

Complaint form, found online at http://www.ascr.usda.gov/

complaint_filing_cust.html, or at any USDA office, or call 

(866) 632-9992 to request the form. You may also write a 

letter containing all of the information requested in the 

form. Send your completed complaint form or letter to us 

by mail at U.S. Department of Agriculture, Director, Office 

of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Avenue, S.W., Wash-

ington, D.C. 20250-9410, by fax (202) 690-7442 or email 

at program.intake@usda.gov 

Individuals who are deaf, hard of hearing or have speech 

disabilities may contact USDA through the Federal Relay 

Service at (800) 877-8339; or (800) 845-6136 (Spanish). 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer. 

 

School Closures 

We cancel or delay classes due to snow or ice whenever the 

public schools do. Our automated phone system will call you 

when we have an inclement weather closure or delay.  You 

can also listen to your local radio stations and watch local 

news on television to find out what decision the public 

schools in your area have made about delays or closures.  

If the public schools delay classes by one hour, then Head 

Start classes will be delayed for one hour. If classes are de-

layed, they will still end at the same time as usual.  If the 

public schools delay classes by two hours, then Head Start 

morning classes will be cancelled, but afternoon classes will 

be held on time.  If the public schools are closed, all Head 

Start classes are cancelled. 

If you have access to the internet you can also go to 

www.flashalert.net to get the latest school closure or delay in-

formation. 

RADIO AND TELEVISION STATIONS FOR SCHOOL CLOSURES & DELAYS 

Television   Radio (English)  

KATU-CH. 2    KBZY 1490 AM KCCS 1220 AM KUPL 1330 AM 

KOIN-CH. 6  KCKX 1460 AM KRKT 990 AM  KXL 750 AM  

KGW-CH. 8  KEX 1190 AM KISN 910 AM   KYKN 1430 AM 

KINK 101.9 FM    KKBK 106.7 FM   KKCW 103.3FM 

KKRZ 100.0 FM KRKT 99.9 FM KUPL 98.5 FM 

 

http://www.flashalert.net


 

 

Family Changes After Enrollment 

Please contact your child’s teacher or your 

Family Educator if your address or phone 

number changes.  It is very important that 

we have your current information in case 

of an emergency involving your child. 

At enrollment each family filled out emergency contacts on 

the Persons Authorized to Receive Child form.  This form au-

thorizes certain people the family has chosen to be called in 

an emergency, pick your child up from school and receive 

your child from the bus.  If your emergency contacts change 

contact your Family Educator or your child’s Teacher imme-

diately to fill out a new form.  We will not allow your child to 

go home with someone that is not on the list. 

 

 

Confidentiality 
Information that is gathered about your child and family is 

kept confidential. At the end of the school year, records are 

locked in the Central Office.  Records will only be sent to an-

other school or agency with written permission from parents 

or legal guardians.  Head Start staff and volunteers are re-

sponsible to maintain the confidentiality of all information 

about children and families. 

 

 

 

 

Here at Head Start, we are committed to the health of children 

and families in the program, as well as our staff.  Our policy al-

so reflects Oregon laws and Head Start requirements. Please 

read the following to know how the Head Start Tobacco Policy 

may affect you and your family.   

Head Start staff, families, and visitors will not be allowed to use 

or have any tobacco products: 

 On Head Start property  

 At Head Start bus stops 

 At Head Start functions such as field trips and parent meet-

ings,  

 Within the sight of Head Start children at school, and 

 Please do not smoke during home visits or parent confer-

ences that may occur at your homes. 

 While at Head Start classroom functions and property, Head 

Start Staff, families, children and visitors may not wear 

clothing that smells strongly of smoke or advertises tobacco 

products. 

Please contact your child’s Teacher if you have any questions 

about the Tobacco Policy, the effects of smoking and second 

hand smoke, or how to quit smoking. 

 

The Tobacco Policy at Head Start 



Developmental Screenings 

 During enrollment appointments, Head Start staff assist par-

ents in completing the Ages & Stages Questionnaire: So-

cial-Emotional. During a home visit with teachers before 

school starts, parents will complete  the Ages & Stages 

Questionnaire, which measures a child’s abilities in commu-

nication, physical development, and cognitive problem-

solving.  

Teachers and parents work together to use the information to 
plan a quality educational experience for each child. Parents 
are encouraged to discuss any concerns about their child’s 
development with their Teacher. 

Disability Services 

Inclusive Classrooms:  Head Start provides a range of ser-
vices to children with identified disabilities. Parents, Head 
Start staff, and WESD (Willamette Education Service District) 
specialists work together to give your child the best learning 
experience possible. Head Start teachers include IFSP 
(Individual Family Service Plan) goals in every weekly lesson 
plan and WESD specialists come to our classrooms to pro-
vide Special Education services to children with IFSPs. Spe-
cialists will consult with teachers and may work with your 
child one-on-one or in small groups.    

Referrals for Special Services   
If teachers or parents see limited progress or developmental 
concerns in their child, Head Start staff can assist parents in      
preparing a referral for a free evaluation. We work in partner-
ship with the WESD throughout the evaluation process. Head 
Start staff may also attend the evaluation and meetings to 
provide information about the child at  school and to assist 
the parents to understand the process.    
For help with referrals to the WESD or with questions about 

Special Education services, you can talk 

with your child’s teacher or contact Disabi-

lity Services at the Central Office.  

Curriculum 

Teachers will observe each child to learn about their interests, abili-

ties and how they learn.  The focus is on creating a social, emotion-

al and intellectual climate that lets children build relationships that 

support their exploration. 

Social and Emotional:  Teachers will respond to children’s needs.  

Children will begin to hear the words that describe feelings; happy, 

sad, etc.  Teachers will help children to begin friendships, solve 

problems, and try new things.  

Cognitive:  Children become confident learners by trying out their 

own ideas and experiencing success. Your child’s interests will help 

us decide what activities will be available, to help them become mo-

tivated learners.   

Literacy:  Stories and books will be available to your child.   Read-

ing to a young child, (even pre-natal) encourages them to enjoy qui-

et time.  By reading and talking about the pictures children begin to 

grow vocabulary and understand words and that putting words to-

gether has meaning.  This will help your child to develop a love of 

reading for later in life. 

Language:  By listening to talking and singing, children begin to 

develop skills in listening and using words.  Children will learn in 

their primary language, although English will be spoken in all class-

rooms.   

Physical Health and Development:  Children grow in their ability 

to control their muscles through activities like scooting, rolling, 

crawling, walking, kicking, throwing and running. Children learn 

about taking care of their bodies by blowing their  noses, washing 

their hands, and using the restroom.  



Why Does My Child Play So Much At School? 

Young children achieve most of their learning through play. 

The classroom environment is divided into areas that offer 

specific types of learning through free choice play, including 

blocks, dramatic play, library, writing, sand and water, and 

toys/games.  At any time in the classroom, you may notice 

teachers and children singing, dancing, or sitting quietly read-

ing a book.   The outdoor environment offers necessary and 

unique experiences that expand children’s large muscle devel-

opment and coordination (gross motor).  Children will have op-

portunities for outside play every day, although weather will be 

taken into consideration.   When circumstances exist that do 

not permit outside play, alternate indoor gross motor activities 

will be provided. 

 

What Should My Child Wear to School? 
Children should wear comfortable play clothes that are allowed 

to get dirty. Children paint, use play dough, play with sand, wa-

ter and mud, serve themselves food, and  play outside while 

they are at school. For safety reasons, children should wear 

shoes with closed toes and backs, preferably tennis shoes.  

Because children have the opportunity to enjoy daily outside 

play in various weather conditions, it is important that they 

wear clothing that is appropriate for the weather.  Children 

should wear a jacket and warmer clothing, including a hat and 

gloves or mittens during colder months. Please send an extra 

set of clothing, including shoes and socks, if possible, that can 

be kept at school for your child to use in case they need to 

change their clothes for any reason.  Diapers and wipes are 

provided by the program.  
 

My Child is Sick:  Should I Send My Child to School? 

Fever over 100 degrees, Diarrhea or Vomiting: Keep child 

home for at least 24 hours after the symptoms have stopped. 

Cold, Cough, Sore Throat: Keep child home if cold or cough is 

severe even without a fever. If fever or swollen glands are pre-

sent, consult your doctor. 

Stomach Ache: Consult your doctor if  stomach ache is severe 

or lasts longer than 4 hours. 

Rash: A rash can be caused by many things. Keep child home 

if fever is present or child is feeling ill. You may be asked to 

have the rash diagnosed. 

Chicken Pox:  Keep child home until after crusts have formed 

(not sooner than 7 days after onset). 

Scarlet Fever:  Keep child home until after clinical recovery (7 

days minimum). 

 

Your child may have a health condition not listed 

above that will require your child to stay home or 

that you pick up your child from school and take them home.  

Community Action Head Start wants your child to be at school 

every day, but when children are sick, the best place for them 

to be is at home recovering.  Community Action Head Start re-

serves the right to require a doctor’s note that clears your child 

for readmission into the classroom. In case of emergency, staff 

will contact emergency responders and parents as soon as 

possible. Staff will remain with the child or children until the par-

ent or appropriate authorized person is able to be with the child. 

If your child has a serious health condition, please let staff 

know so that we can work together to keep your child well. 



SCHOOL BUS RULES 

Riding the Early Head Start Bus may be your child’s very first time on 

a school bus.  This can be a scary experience for children. Parents 

are always welcome to accompany their child on the bus to school to 

help them adjust.  Items from home that may bring the child comfort, 

such as a blanket or a soft toy can be sent on the bus with the child.  

Head Start provides all required car seats for children under the direc-

tion of a certified car seat technician.   

 

 

Please support us by following these transportation requirements: 

 The bus may arrive a little bit early or slightly later than the scheduled 

time, so be ready 5 minutes before. If the bus will be later, expect a 

phone call from the site staff.  

 Children must be seated in age and weight appropriate car seats as 

directed by the bus driver. 

 No pets are allowed on the bus. 

 No food is allowed on the bus, including candy and gum. This applies 

to all passengers. 

 Do not bring hard toys or items on the bus for safety reasons. Jackets, 

hats, and other items should remain on the child or in the seat beside 

them. 

 All adult passengers must wear seatbelts.  

 When the bus stops at railroad crossings, all passengers must remain 

quiet as possible, until the bus crosses the tracks. 

 Families, please no smoking within 10 feet of the bus. Second hand 

smoke is unhealthy for children. 

Daily Attendance 
Being at school on a regular basis is very important to your 

child’s learning. You should send your child to school every 

day unless they are ill. If your child is sick or unable to at-

tend class, please call the site before school or their bus 

pick up time to report the reason for the absence and when 

your child will return. Avoid unexcused absences by making 

sure not to oversleep, miss the bus, or planning appoint-

ments,  visits or activities during class time.  Parents may 

bring their child to school no more than five minutes before 

class time. 

 

Planned extended absences must be discussed with your 

child’s Teacher in advance.  

Parent & Child Activities  
Throughout the year, we will offer opportunities for family fun 

events in the community and at your sites. These are oppor-

tunities for parents to better connect with their children and be 

better connected with the community. 

Parents are always welcome to speak 

with your Teacher or Family Educator 

with any ideas you may have.  
 

 

Holidays 

Community Action Head Start will encourage children to learn 

about holidays in developmentally appropriate, fun ways.  We 

will reflect the culture of our community in holiday practices 

while respecting culture and beliefs of individual families in 

the program.  Family participation will be encouraged in plan-

ning and implementing holiday activities. 



Health  

A child’s health will determine their ability to develop and to learn.  Accord-

ing to federal requirements, all children at Head Start must be up-to-date 

with their health care. Please ensure the necessary exams are completed 

within 45 days of enrollment. In addition, Head Start staff perform a weekly 

health check on each child at school.   

In order to be up-to-date with health requirements your 

child must have: 

 Immunizations including DTP, Polio, MMR, HIB, Hepatitis B, Hepatitis 

A and Varicella up-to-date. 

 Regular physical exams as required by ESPDT at: 
2 Weeks, 2 Months, 4 Months, 6 Months, 

9 Months, 12 Months, 15 Months, 18 Months, 

24 Months, 30 Months & 3 Years old. 

 A dental examination within 12 months of the child  

getting their first tooth and then once a year after that. 

 Blood Lead level test results 

Please let us know if we can help you with any part of this 
process.   
 

Medications, Sunscreens and Ointments 

If your child needs medication at school you will be required to 

turn it in before your child can start attending class. 

 Community Action Early Head Start staff may administer a pre-
scribed medication to your child when the parent or guardian is una-
ble to administer medications at home or outside of school hours and 
only when it is authorized by the child's health care provider. Before 
any medication can be given to a child, a Medical Treatment Plan 
must be completed by the child’s physician and signed by the parent. 
Early Head start provides non-prescription diaper cream and sun-
screen for your child if needed, these items will only be applied to 
your child with parental consent. Parents will be notified daily if ei-

ther of these items were applied to the child that day.  

 

Family Services 
Parents and families have the really important job of raising 

children. We support families in being well and encourage 

positive parent and child relationships. Families teach their 

children and learn with them. We want parents to be a strong 

part of their community and be advocates for their children, as 

well as leaders in our program and community.  

 

Please participate at parent meetings or serve on Policy 

Council. Attend fun family events throughout the year in our 

community, or connect with others in one of our parenting 

classes. Volunteer in the classroom and on the bus, or help to 

build desks and playgrounds. Please talk with your Family Ed-

ucator or Teacher about ideas you may have. 

 

Parent Concern Resolution 

Parents who have a concern or complaint regarding the Head 

Start Program or an employee of the program issues are en-

couraged to take the following steps: 

A. Parents discuss the matter with classroom staff to help 

clarify Head Start policies and procedures. 

B. If the matter cannot be resolved with the classroom staff, 

parents are to contact the Regional Team Resource Spe-

cialist. 

C. If the matter cannot be resolved with the Regional  Team 

Resource Specialist, it will be brought to the Program Di-

rector for final resolution. 



 

 

  

Teachers will communicate with you 

throughout the year during home vis-

its, notes and phone calls. This al-

lows education staff and families the 

opportunity to develop relationships and share information.  

 Home visits will be scheduled monthly and will last at least 1 

1/2 hours. At the visit, the parents and teacher will discuss 

goals for your child and family and ways to meet them.  

These goals will be discussed and updated throughout the 

school year.   

Parent child activities  are planned to enhance your child’s 

development and ideas for activities that will help you as a 

parent to provide ongoing support.  

Family Services will be a part of your home visits . The pur-

pose of these home visits are to develop a partnership with 

you and to support your family goals by providing information 

and resources.  These home visits are also an opportunity 

for parents to share about how our Head Start program is 

doing and if our program is meeting your needs. 

Meals at Head Start 
All children in Head Start will be served a minimum of two nu-

tritious meals every school day.  Children will be served a 

breakfast and lunch while at school. Healthy snack foods are 

available for those children that need extra support foods dur-

ing the day.  

Meals are prepared in Head Start kitchens.  Menus meet 

USDA guidelines and emphasize whole grains, milk, fresh 

fruits and vegetables, and are low in sugar, salt, and fat.  Chil-

dren are offered a variety of foods to broaden their food expe-

rience, while many cultural and ethnic preferences are hon-

ored.  All meals are served “family style” where children learn 

to pass foods at the table, and serve themselves with supervi-

sion.  Parents, you are welcome to join the classroom for 

meals. Parent support during this time is also welcome in 

helping to assist with preparation and clean-up, and assisting 

children at the tables. 

If you would like to bring foods to share in the classroom, 

please check with your child’s teacher to see what foods can 

be shared in the classroom. 

If your child has special food requirements, please notify your 

teacher and contact the Health Specialist at 503-581-1152. 

 



Mental Health  
 

The Community Action Head Start Mental Health Specialist 

will conduct classroom observations throughout the year. You 

can request an individual observation or additional screenings 

by speaking with your child’s Teacher, Family Educator, or 

calling the Inclusion and Support Specialist at the Center Of-

fice. 

We also have a play therapy clinic that families may request  a 

referral for by contacting anyone on your child’s teaching 

team.  If you would like more information on our counseling 

clinic, please contact the Inclusion and Support team at the 

Center  Office.   

 

  
 

. 

 

Child Abuse Prevention 
Parents of children enrolled in Head Start are provided with a 

copy of the Child Abuse and Neglect Policy during their enroll-

ment appointment. All staff at Head Start are mandatory re-

porters of child abuse. As mandatory reporters, staff are re-

quired by law to report child abuse or neglect to Department 

of Human Services Child Welfare or the police.  Head Start 

staff are also required to report when a call is made to the 

home and the child states they are home alone or if there is 

no authorized adult present to receive the child after the 

school day has ended. Head Start keeps confidential all rec-

ords pertaining to any report.  Please inform staff if your child 

experiences any injuries or incidents at home. 

 

 

 

 

 

HEAD LICE  
For communicable disease prevention, children with live lice 

or nits will be sent home and may only return to the class-

room when they are lice and nit free. Families must use an 

appropriate treatment to remove the lice and nits before the 

child returns to school. Children cannot return to school until 

a head check reveals that the child is free of both live lice 

and nits. Staff will support families in their efforts to treat 

head lice by providing consultation and referrals as needed. 


